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Bonsai Society of Dallas 
 

 

                      Message from the President 

 

Happy August!  It's the tail end of summer and I'm off with the family 

having another great vacation.  Usually by now we're in dire need to 

escape the heat, but so far this summer has been surprisingly mild when it 

comes to extreme heat.  I'm sure I'll eat my words before the month is 

over!   

Hope you all are ready for this month's visit by Rodney Clemmons.  It's 

been quite a few years since his last visit and he has a really interesting 

rock/slab planting demo on Saturday planned for us.  Some lucky raffle 

winner will get to take it home too.  We will then take him to lunch (all 

are invited to attend) and put him back to work leading our dwarf 

pomegranate workshop.  This material makes good bonsai and the 

workshop will be fun and informative with the added plus of a nice new 

tree for your collection! 

It's been a great season for growing trees.  The extra nice weather has 

given rise to more growth and less end of year burning.  This also has 

kept us a little busier with maintenance since we haven't yet seen much of 

a summer dormancy.  It's still a good time to wire deciduous, evergreen, 

conifers, tropicals and just about anything!  And if that doesn't keep you 

busy enough, we have more workshops and demos in September, our club 

auction in October, and hands on winter care in November.  By then we'll 

all be in need of some slower paced fun in December! 

Don’t miss out on seeing Rodney in action.  If you can’t make our 

meeting, he will also be visiting the Ft. Worth club on Friday evening.  

Hope you attend either or both! 

Enjoy, 

Sylvia 
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Rodneyôs Schedule of Events 

Friday, August 1st  

 7:00 PM ï FWBS ï Mark Bynumôs home ï Demo  
(Please contact Mark at mark.bynum12@att.net for details) 

Saturday, August 2nd   

9:00 AM ï North Haven Gardens ï Demo 
Noon ï Lunch at Cindiôs (all invited) 
1:30 PM ï North Haven Gardens ï Workshop 
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Creating a Rock Planting 

Guest Artist ð Rodney Clemmons 

9:00 AM to Noon, August 2
nd

       

North Haven Gardens  

Rodney Clemons spent his 

early years in the Florida 

panhandle, moving to Atlanta, 

GA when he was thirteen. He 

was captivated by bonsai in 

1973 when he saw a Trident 

maple forest.  Bonsai has been 

his passion since that time. 

Rodney is a bonsai artist and 

landscape architect,   

specializing in Japanese 

gardens and natural water 

features. His work has developed his sensitive eye and skill with 

rock and plant placement which adds realism to his bonsai 

creations.  

He has been an invited speaker to numerous Bonsai societies’ 

meetings and conventions. Rodney has been President of the 

Atlanta Bonsai Society three times since joining the organization in 

1973. He was President of Phoenix Bonsai Federation in 1999 when 

they hosted a convention with Masahiko Kimura as the exclusive 

speaker. Rodney continues traveling, teaching, judging shows and 

critiquing collections. He leads a study group at Smith Gilbert 

Gardens in Kennesaw GA, where he is the curator of their 

collection. He also is the curator of the collection at the Monastery 

of the Holy Spirit in Conyers GA. He is applying his talents at his 

own nursery, Allgood Bonsai, designing trees and teaching 

advanced workshops. Rodney enjoys the opportunity to share and 

express his love of nature and bonsai with people in the hopes that 

he can influence them in a positive way. 

He is best known for his unique “rock plantings” and his love of 

boxwood. Join us to see him in action as he creates a rock/slab 

planting featuring dwarf boxwoods, Buxus microphylla.  We will 

learn his techniques for securing anchors onto the slab, building a 

planting edge to frame the trees, building up the soil surface with 

interesting undulations, pruning and planting the trees, and finally 

putting the finishing touches to his creation.  Speaking of finishing 

touches, we need moss for this demo.  If you have any, would you 

please bring it to the meeting?  Even the smallest amount would be 

of help. 

You won’t want to miss this program and one lucky raffle winner 

will get to take Rodney’s creation home!  ?   

 

 

August 12
th
 – 17

th
 
t
   

FELAB Bonsai Convention 

Fajardo, Puerto Rico 

August 15
th
 – 17

th
  

37
th
 Annual Mid -America Bonsai 

Exhibit  

Chicago, IL 

August 23
rd

  – 24
th
  

Ann Arbor Bonsai Society Show 

Ann Arbor, MI 

August 23
rd

  – 24
th
  

Empire Redwood Bonsai Society 

Santa Rosa, California 

September 20
th
  

Shohin Society of Texas 

Austin, TX 

September 13
th
 – 14

th
 

4
th
 US National Bonsai Exhibition 

Rochester, NY 

October 11
th
  

Houston Bonsai Society Fall Show 

Houston, TX 

October 30
th 

- November 2
nd

  

Bonsai Visions of the West ï 

Golden State Bonsai Federation 

Sacramento, CA 

September 26
th
 - 28

th
, 2015 

Artisans Cup of Portland 

Portland, Oregon 

 

 

Events 

Elsewhere 

Upcoming 

Events 

Saturday, August 2
nd

, 9 – Noon 

Guest Artist – Rodney Clemmons,  

Saturday, August 2
nd

, 1:30 – 4:00  

Dwarf Pomegranate Workshop 

Saturday, September 6
th
, 9 – Noon 

LSBF Guest Artist - Peter Tea, 

followed by afternoon workshop 

Saturday, October 4
th
, 9 – Noon 

Annual Club Auction 
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Pomegranate Workshop 

Guest Artist ð Rodney Clemmons 

1:30 PM to 4:00 PM, August 2
nd

       

North Haven Gardens  

Rodney joins us again after lunch to conduct a workshop featuring 

pomegranates, punica granatum.  The workshop is open to eight people and 

includes the tree.  Bring your tools and wire for the initial styling of a dwarf 

pomegranate.  The workshop is closed to observation, so you will have a 

quiet, focused afternoon to learn from Rodney.  The fee for the workshop is 

$45.00 paid in advance and includes the tree.   

 

Seats are still available so contact Diane (diane_lowe@live.com) to register. 
?   
 

 

 

 

September Program Preview  

LSBF Guest Artist Workshop 

We are delighted to have Peter Tea return to us this year as 

part of the LSBF Visiting Artist Program.  Peter will be with 

us for one day on September 6
th

.  Peter studied under Boon 

Manakitivitpart then he was off to Japan for even more 

intensive training as an apprentice at Aichi-en Bonsai 

Nursery.   

In addition to our morning program we will also have an 

afternoon workshop from 1:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m.  More details 

on Peter’s morning demo will be in our next newsletter, but 

for now be sure to sign up for his afternoon workshop.   

The workshop is a Bring-Your-Own-Tree workshop and is 

open to six people.  The workshop is closed to observation so 

you will have a quiet, focused afternoon to learn from Peter.  

The fee for the workshop is $50.00, paid in advance.  The workshop is open to club members only until August 

15
th

.  Thereafter it will be open to the public.   

Please contact Diane (diane_lowe@live.com) to register and either mail in your workshop fee or better yet, bring 

it to our August meeting.  ?   

 

 

 

Above is an  aged and refined 

pomegranate to give you a sense of 

the potential.  

LSBF Welcomes a New Member Club 
Until recently, our LSBF organization was open only to Texas based clubs.  However a recent change in 
the bylaws opened membership to clubs in neighboring states too.  LSBF is pleased to welcome the Lake 
Charles Bonsai Society of Lake Charles, Louisiana as the 9th club into our membership.   

mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
http://images.search.yahoo.com/images/view;_ylt=AwrTcXp4jc9TF78AM.KJzbkF;_ylu=X3oDMTIyNG5kbjU3BHNlYwNzcgRzbGsDaW1nBG9pZAM3OTBmOTk2M2JiMThhMjIyNjJkNjIyZGFjZjc3MTM4YQRncG9zAzIEaXQDYmluZw--?back=http://images.search.yahoo.com/search/images?_adv_prop=image&va=bonsai+pomegranate+tree&fr=mcsaoffblock&tab=organic&ri=2&w=333&h=500&imgurl=farm4.staticflickr.com/3272/2435567512_e4cb354236_z.jpg&rurl=http://www.flickr.com/photos/spenceraloysius/2435567512/&size=138.7KB&name=Recent+Photos+The+Commons+Getty+Collection+Galleries+World+Map+App+...&p=bonsai+pomegranate+tree&oid=790f9963bb18a22262d622dacf77138a&fr2=&fr=mcsaoffblock&tt=Recent+Photos+The+Commons+Getty+Collection+Galleries+World+Map+App+...&b=0&ni=21&no=2&ts=&tab=organic&sigr=11ohp6dt6&sigb=13omn3qc6&sigi=11n114l3l&sigt=12674s3jm&sign=12674s3jm&.crumb=ONH9Io2rj68&fr=mcsaoffblock
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August Bonsai 

Tips and Advice 

By John Miller  

 

Watering once in a week in July? This past week I 

did just that; temperatures were in the 66 low to 84 

high range with a day of rain.   Shows that you 

cannot make a hard fast rule for bonsai, you have to 

observe and adjust. 

Normally you will need to watch for changing water 

needs.  Porous soil dries faster than one that is dense 

or has a high organic content.  Wind dries the soil 

both directly and by taking moisture from the 

foliage.  Heat from the high temps or from the sun 

heating the pots evaporates the water.   

Shade should be provided.  Tridents maples, most 

elms, oaks as well as junipers and pines do well with 

30% to 40% shade cloth.  Thin leaf trees like 

Japanese maples are understory species and work 

with 50% cloth.  Shade cloth 60% and higher should 

be avoided.  It might be used on the western 

exposure to protect from the extremely hot late 

afternoon rays.  Local sources (Home Depot, 

Lowes) are typically high percentage.  I order shade 

cloth from the internet and it is cheaper that way too. 

Chopped long fiber sphagnum moss should be used 

on the soil to help retain moisture.  New Zealand 

moss is the highest quality, South American is 

almost as good, North American usually is poor 

quality, lots of debris and breaks down fast.  Again, 

order from the Internet.  Lowes carries Miracle-Gro 

which is Chilean and also Mosser-Lee which is from 

Wisconsin.  Old cloth, shop towels, or such may be 

substituted or used to hold the moss if you have a 

windy location. 

Fertilizer should be used sparingly during August.  

After Labor Day, switch to a winterizing type of 

fertilizer that is high in the third number - 

potassium.  However for tropicals keep your regular 

schedule going, just be sure the soil is cool enough 

that the chemicals do not burn the roots.   

This is a good time to remember to water twice. Dry 

soil particles, especially clay and organic particles 

tend to resist absorbing water.  This is due to the 

surface tension of the water.  Wait a few minutes 

after the first watering for the dry soil particles to 

absorb some of the water on their surface.  Then the 

second watering gets the whole particle wet.  During 

this period especially you should consider foliage 

spraying.  The humidity is usually very low in the 

afternoon and many junipers close the stoma during 

the day and open at night to absorb the dew.  The 

foliage spray cools the plant and the environment so 

it can recover a bit overnight. 

Deciduous bonsai may be pruned, wired, or styled 

during this period.  Any trees wired in the spring (or 

earlier) should be carefully checked.  If the wire is 

snug it should be removed and the tree rewired.   

Tropicals are in their glory as long as you keep their 

roots reasonably cool.  Defoliate, wire, and prune to 

your heart’s content.  Repotting should have been 

done earlier. 

Summer flowering plants should be fertilized 

carefully so as to not burn the roots.   Remove any 

seed or fruit that may form.  Crape myrtle need to be 

deadheaded.  Cut them back so the new shoots that 

form will not be too long.  They should bear flowers 

each time.  If you have the American wisteria 

(wisteria frutescens) they should re-bloom each time 

you prune them. 

Do not prune azaleas any more this year if you want 

flowers next spring.  Buds have been set by now.  If 

you are still developing your azalea, go ahead and 

prune.  Some varieties will set a few buds anyway.  

In general when pruning, look for the cluster of 

twigs at the site of last spring’s bloom.  Cut out all 

and leave two, usually the ones growing 

horizontally.  Be sure to cut back strong growing 

shoots to a couple of leaves. 

The combination of heat and dry conditions are 

optimum for the growth of the spider mites.  Scale 

will be extremely dangerous sucking the sap from 

the plant.  Cedar elm is subject to a very small white 

scale that is hard to see.  Control for these will 

generally take care of any other you may have.  Be 

sure you read and follow the manufacturer’s 

directions for any control you use.  Organic controls 

have no residual action and need to be used on a 

regular basis.  Used regularly they get scale when it  

Continued on next page 
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August Bonsai (Conõd) 

is in the reproductive stage outside of the shell.  The 

only way to get scale under the shell is by systemic 

poison.  For example, Bayer systemic 

granules are applied to the surface of 

the soil, watered in, absorbed by the 

roots and transported by the sap 

throughout the plant.  The bug gets it 

when he sucks the sap or eats the leaf. 

My organic control is one tablespoon 

of each of liquid seaweed, fish 

emulsion, 5% apple cider vinegar, 

and molasses, in one gallon of water.  

Spray with fine mist sprayer covering top and 

bottom surface of leaves and into crevices in the 

bark. 

Extreme dry conditions will keep fungal problems in 

check but watch out if we happen to get a few days  

 

 

 

 

 

of rain.  Warm and wet mean an eruption of leaf 

spot and mildew.  Control them with the 1% 

hydrogen peroxide spray.  I like that 

because it does not leave a white 

residue like the baking soda or 

potassium peroxide. 

Look in nurseries for sales on 

materials.  Many want to clear out 

the spring merchandise so they have 

fresh stuff for the fall season and you 

can sometimes pick up some good 

starter plants cheap.  Have 

something set aside to take to workshops.  

Workshops are the schools where you learn what not 

to do as well as what makes your trees better. ? 

  

 

   

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tip of the Month 

 Wiring Technique ï An extra wire as your guide 
 

Now is the time to be wiring all types of trees.  Effective 
bonsai wiring is a skill that takes a lot of practice and patience 
to master.  The goal is to apply the wire so that it effectively 
allows you to position branches where needed.  It should also 
be aesthetically pleasing with no crossed wires.  That can be 
the hardest part; to think ahead and decide on the path each 
wire will take before applying it. When applying a second wire 
along the same path, which side should it rest on so that you 
donôt cross wires as it goes to a side branch? 

 
One way to help is to keep a short thin length of aluminum 
wire handy to serve as your guide.  Before laying that second 
wire on, try it with the scrap piece to determine which side of 
the wire it goes against so that you can transition it to a side 
branch without crossing wires.  Simply unwrap it, straighten it, 
and use it over and over. 

 

 
 

   

 
 
 

 

Organic Foliar Spray 

To one gallon of water add 
one tablespoon each of: 

¶ Fish Emulsion 

¶ Liquid Kelp 

¶ Molasses 

¶ Apple Cider Vinegar 

(5%)  
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July Program in Review 

Ask the Experts / The Three Stoogies 

Our July program proved to be another fun one as member trees were brought in to be reviewed.  Members 

were looking for suggestions and ideas of what to do next to continue to develop their bonsai.  Ray 

Hernandez, John Miller, and Dave Schleser were kind enough to be our ‘Three Stoogies’ and to share their 

thoughts on over 20 different trees.  All photos courtesy of Lance Williamson. ? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Left :  Dave, Ray, and 

John comment on a 

juniper. 

Right:  Dave dives into a 

Yaupon Holly with a 

slightly loose piece of 

deadwood.  One option 

is to remove it, preserve 

the wood with hardener 

and glue it back in place. 

 

Left:   All eyes are on 

Jerryôs podocarpus.  

Right:   John studies 

Billôs Parsley 

Hawthorn that he 

acquired at last 

yearôs auction.   

Right:   Dave looks 

on as Ray evaluates 

an initial tree 

design for Stevenôs 

new Black Pine 

Left:   Dave helps 

us visualize his 

suggestion by 

blocking out 

excess foliage. 
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Beginner Bulletine Board 

 
There are no ódumbô questions when you are a beginner at any new endeavor.  However sometimes beginners are reluctant to ask a question in a 
monthly meeting.  Got a question?  Send it to Diane at diane_lowe@live.com for an individual response.  Your question may also appear 
anonymously here in a future issue so that others can learn.   

Question:  As a beginner, should I be using aluminum or copper wire? 

Answer:  Aluminum wire is typically used on most trees, especially those that are fast growing like tropicals, deciduous, 
and some evergreens.  Copper wire is typically used on conifers and is a little more expensive and slightly more difficult 
to apply, however it has stronger holding power using a thinner wire.   

Applying wire properly takes practice so it is recommended that you learn using aluminum wire.  When buying your wire 
it comes in various sizes measured in millimeters.  It is suggested you start with one package each of 1.5, 2.0, 2.5, 3.0, 
and 3.5 mm.  If you have any questions on how to apply the wire, bring your tree, wire, and tools to any club meeting 
and someone will help get you started.   

 

Since Peter Tea is coming back to town, you 

may want to check out what he calls his “Big 

Sexy”.   He posts a great sequence of photos 

about the repotting of a massive collected 

Utah juniper.  All you can say is wow! 

http://peterteabonsai.wordpress.com/2014/04/

03/utah-juniper-aka-big-sexy/#comments 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Link of the Month 

Facebook 

 
Are you a Facebook user?  Our club has a 
Facebook page and so does our Lone Star 
Bonsai Federation (LSBF) organization. 
Please consider using them to post pictures, 
comments, and questions for our group.  Letôs 
get active and let more people know about our 
great organizations. 

Augustõs To-Do List 

This is a simple monthly checklist for those enthusiasts who have the 
knowledge and skill required to perform the tasks listed.  It is 
intended to tell you ówhatô to do, not óhow and whyò to do it.  Want to 
know more?  Send in any questions you might have or come to any 
monthly program to discuss further.   

 
All Species 

¶ Watch for changing watering needs 

¶ Slow down fertilizer applications 

¶ Protect trees from hot sun by providing at most 30% 
shade and keeping the pots as cool as possible. 

 
Deciduous 

¶ Prune, wire, and style; this should be the second wiring 
for the year   

¶ Allow branches to grow to set them and remove the wire 
when it starts to become snug.   

¶ Watch for elm spot and other diseases 

 
Evergreen/Conifer 

¶ Thin, wire, and set branches on junipers. Pinch only to 
maintain shape 

¶  Light fertilization during the summer dormancy    

 
Flowering/Fruit 

¶ If not done last month, cut back and wire.   

¶ Azaleas can be thinned from end of June through early 
August but no later  

 
Tropical 

¶ Defoliate, wire, and prune as needed   

¶ They thrive on high humidity but can still burn with hot dry 

conditions. 

                                

 

 
Beginnerõs Bulletin Board 

mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
http://peterteabonsai.wordpress.com/2014/04/03/utah-juniper-aka-big-sexy/#comments
http://peterteabonsai.wordpress.com/2014/04/03/utah-juniper-aka-big-sexy/#comments
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   Learning Opportunities 

 

 

            Bonsai Smiths                                 

       Upcoming Classes 

 

        

     January 25, 2014 - Japanese Black Pine Session I  

     February 8, 2014 - Repotting and Root Refinement  

     May 31, 2014 - Maple Tree Ramification and Refinement Session I  

     June 28, 2014 - Japanese Black Pine Session II / Juniper Workshop  

     July 12, 2014 - Maple Tree Ramification and Refinement Session II ð Full 

     November 15, 2014 ð Japanese Black Pine Session III ð Full 
 

We also offer soil mixes.  Our APL mix is now available!    
                                                                   Soil Prices (tax not included)  

APL Mix - 5 gal. - $59,  1 gal. - $15 

Akadama - $35 per 20 liter bag, Pumice - $4 per gal., Lava - $3 per gal. 

www.BonsaiSmiths.net 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.bonsaismiths.net/
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www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com 

 

www.timeless-trees.com 

 
www.bonsaismiths.net 

 
Howard and Sylvia Smith  

www.BonsaiSmiths.net Å Cultivators of fine trees 
bonsaismiths@earthlink.net Å Collection maintenance 
Tel#  (972) 754-9883 Å Private instruction 
Fax#  (972) 661-0694 Å Classes, lectures & demos 
 

www.hfimports.com 

 

www.dallasbonsai.com 

http://www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com/
http://www.timeless-trees.com/
http://www.bonsaismiths.net/
http://www.hfimports.com/

